BOARD OF SELECTMEN MEETING MINUTES

TOWN OF EPPING, NEW HAMPSHIRE

Monday June 12, 2023
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ATTENDANCE

Chairman Joe Trombley, Vice-Chairman Tom Gauthier; Selectmen Bob Jordan and Pamela Tibbetts.  Town Administrator Gregory C. Dodge and incoming Town Administrator Jake T. Roger.  Selectman John Cody and Executive Secretary Joyce Blanchard were excused.

CALL TO ORDER

Chairman Joe Trombley called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

CONSENT CALENDAR

Minutes from the Selectmen’s meeting of May 30, 2023 were submitted for approval.

Payroll manifest for the pay period ending June 8, 2023 in the amount of $193,814.82 was submitted for approval.

Accounts Payable manifest for the period ending June 8, 2023 in the amount of $1,505,459.57 ($1,043,518.00-School, $153,986.84-Water Treatment loan and $307,954.73-Town) was submitted for approval.

Report of Excavation for Janice DeFilippo 327 Pleasant St. in the amount $48.00 was submitted for approval.

Current Use Application for John Barry and Nancy Carver of 7 Cilley Rd. was submitted for approval.  Application was reviewed by Scott Marsh and recommended for approval.

Motion by Vice-Chairman Tom Gauthier to approve the consent calendar as submitted.  Seconded by Selectman Bob Jordan.  Motion carried 4-0.

TOWN ADMINISTRATOR – HIRE

After conducting a search for a new Town Administrator.  The Board of Selectmen made an offer to Jake T. Roger of Barrington, NH to become the new Town Administrator replacing the retiring Gregory C. Dodge.  Starting salary to be $90,000 annually.  The background check has been completed and is satisfactory.  Start date will to be June 19, 2023.

Motion by Vice-Chairman Tom Gauthier to approve the hiring of Jake T. Roger as the new Town Administrator effective June 19, 2023, labor grade 20.  Seconded by Selectman Pam Tibbetts.  Motion carried 4-0.

DPW – Resignation

Mark Lafond, DPW employee has submitted his resignation effective June 28, 2023.

Motion by Vice-Chairman Tom Gauthier to accept the resignation of Mark Lafond.  Seconded by Selectman Bob Jordan.  Motion carried 4-0.

DPW-Garage Pricing

David Reinhold, Highway Supervisor reviewed the costs of constructing an addition to the existing Highway Garage.   Funding for this project to come from the Town ARPA funds at a cost not to exceed $300,000.

Dave Reinhold explained that he has no contracts with anyone but wanted to be sure he had the Board’s permission to move forward.  He feels that some of the numbers will have to be revisited.
Chairman Trombley stated that a contingency was included in the final pricing of $300,000.  He feels work needs to be scheduled as soon as possible since cold weather will be here before you know it.  Dave agreed.

Dave said he would line up the work and keep the Board aware of the work to be done and the bidding/ pricing of each stage.

Getting the foundation done, framed, weather tight and a roof on is the bare minimum that needs to be done.

Chairman Trombley said that pieces of the project may need to be pushed off.  Vice-Chairman Gauthier and Selectman Jordan felt if it isn’t all done together it may never get done.

After a lengthy discussion the following motion was made.

Motion by Vice-Chairman Tom Gauthier to have Dave for forward with the construction of the addition to the highway garage and a price not to exceed $300,000.00.  Seconded by Selectman Bob Jordan.  Motion carried 4-0.

7:15 PM – Ian Silberman – Internet Service

Mr. Ian Silberman appeared before the Board to discuss providing the Town of Epping with a dedicated internet connection through Consolidated Communications – Fidium.  Currently with Comcast the speeds are probably inadequate for the needed use.  With Comcast the Town is downloading at a speed of 300 mg. and uploading at a speed of 10 mg.  Content going out, such as broadcasting on ETV is at 10 mg which is probably insufficient and impacts other uses.  With Fidium a speed of 200 mg. in and 200 mg. out is guaranteed.  Chairman Trombley felt that hearing from ETV was important.
Glenn Fredericks from ETV joined the discussion to insure ETV’s needs could be met.  Mr. Silberman felt that all needs could be met.    Mr. Silberman stated that all issues would be handled in a timely manner and available 24/7.
Chairman Trombley asked how many years are typically on a contract.  It was stated that 3-year contracts are typical but he could prepare a contract for less or more years.

After a lengthy discussion, Chairman Trombley felt that if a change is to be made it should include all Town buildings.
Chairman Trombley also stressed the need to look into a VOiP phone system.

Administrator Dodge felt the Town is in a desperate need to upgrade its phone system.

Mr. Silberman will work with both Administrator Dodge and Roger to work up a proposal that includes all Town buildings.

7:30 PM – Bart Fromuth- Freedom Energy and Stuart Armsby-Colonial Power

Community Choice Aggregation to group buying power for competitive prices under new legislation passed in 2019 (SB286).  COVID slowed down the adoption process of this program.

Communities in New Hampshire are just starting to test the program.

Aggregation allows for rate stability.  Residents can also lock-in to a total “green” rate.

The program has worked well in Massachusetts where residents have found significant savings.

If adopted by the Town a rate notice would be mailed to residents with a 30-day period to opt out.  However, if there is no response the resident is locked in to the program.   There is no obligation for residents to partake in the program they would need to know that opting out is an option.  The Town can basically write their own plans as what to offer in way of energy before putting it out to bid.
Program duration is typically 3-years with a fixed rate term.  The Board of Selectmen are the decision makers.  The Board would offer the program by way of a warrant article.

It was mentioned that Epping is large enough to get competitive pricing on their own.

Vice-Chairman Gauthier asked Mr. Formuth how his company is paid.  Mr. Fromuth said that they receive 1/10th of kw hours sold.  Fee stays static throughout the contract.

Vice-Chairman Gauthier thought it was a good idea to put it on the warrant.  He wouldn’t be comfortable making it just a Board decision.
The next move would be to form a Municipal Aggregation Committee to put the plan together.

Representative Mike Vose who first proposed the plan to the Selectmen a few weeks ago wanted to confirm that the first step is forming the committee.  Forming the committee is a first step and Mr. Vose volunteered to be on that committee.
Chairman Trombley wanted to see what is being offered first before forming any committee as he thinks the Town should know what is being proposed first.  The Town will wait to see proposals from Freedom Energy.

FIRE DEPT. – Wage Adjustment

Chief Don DeAngelis submitted a request to increase pay rates for Andrew Riotto who has obtained his AEMT license and FF2 certification, new rate of $24.00 per hour and Andrew Munson who also completed his AEMT certification with a new rate of $22.00 per hour.  Wages differ due FF1 certification versus FF2 certification.

Motion by Chairman Joe Trombley to approve the pay increases for Andrew Riotto $24.00/hour and Andrew Munson $22.00/hour contingent upon verification of raise amount to be consistent with the approved matrix.  Seconded by Selectman Bob Jordan.  Motion carried 4-0.
EXCAVATION – MARY BLAIR

Jason Follansbee, President of EYAA and Paul Gatchell of Gatchell Excavating were present to discuss ongoing work on property abutting Mary Blair Ball Park #2.  A diagram was presented as to the work being proposed.  Mr. Follansbee said that continued erosion and flooding has caused a safety issue.  The Town of Epping owns the property but it is maintained by EYAA.  

With Paul Gatchell working in area, Mr. Follansbee thought the Town should take advantage of that and have him take out the hill and removing it towards Rt. 27 versus taking it towards the parking area.
No special permits are needed for the area affected while an adjacent section would require special permitting.
Follansbee said a temporary fence is in place to prevent kids from playing in the area.

It is Follansbee’s understanding that Gatchell would remove the hill at no cost and to erect a permanent fence afterwards.
While the area that needs permitting needs to be done it can be done at a later time.  Permitting could take months to get through.  Mr. Follansbee was looking for the Board’s permission to carry out the project to make these much-needed improvements.
Chairman Trombley said that first step is to knock down the hill due to cliff that goes straight down.  He said it is definitely a safety risk.  Paul Gatchell said that when it is completed he will blend in with the surrounding properties.  Gatchell said the abutters were okay with the proposed work and said without their permission the Town would not be able to move forward. Materials would not be removed.
Mr. Gatchell said that he could fill out the application to excavate for the Board to consider at their next meeting.
Chairman Trombley also said that since the Conservation Commission was the “stewards” of the property they should be notified as well.

Motion by Vice-Chairman Tom Gauthier to have Gatchell Excavation take out the hill on the backside of Mary Blair Park #2, Seconded by Selectman Bob Jordan.  Motion carried 4-0.

Motion by Vice-Chairman Tom Gauthier to look into permitting to get the area marked in red (on map) excavated as well.  Seconded by Chairman Joe Trombley.  Motion carried 4-0.

OIL/PROPANE – BID

New pricing for oil and propane has been received as the old contract expires on June 30, 2023.  Propane will increase from $1.399 (net) to $1.699 (net) and fuel oil will decrease from $3.949 (net) to $3.099 (net).  The same pricing is being offered to the Epping School District and is part of the same contract.  The vendor was not mentioned due to bids may not all be in.

Motion by Vice-Chairman Tom Gauthier to combine with the School District in seeking prices for oil and propane for the upcoming year.  Seconded by Selectman Pamela Tibbetts.  Motion carried 4-0.

STATE LAND SALE

The State of NH asked the Town of Epping if there was any interest in purchasing a small 0.2 acre section of a larger piece of land (Map #36, Lot #23), located at the intersection of Martin Rd. and Rt. 101.  If not interested the parcel will be sold to 46 Martin Rd. LLC.  The State is requesting an answer.  
The Board first thought there may be interest in purchasing the land however after discussion it was determined the Town had no interest in the land.

Motion by Vice-Chairman Tom Gauthier to advise the State, via letter, that the Town of Epping is not interested in purchasing the land at the intersection of Martin Rd. and Rt. 101.  Seconded by Selectman Pamela Tibbetts.  Motion carried 4-0.

POLICE – Purchase Order

Chief Michael Wallace submitted purchase order #510 for the purchase of 20 duty jackets, to be purchased with drug grant money.  The purchase order was submitted last year but the funds were not available any longer and therefore the purchase was not made.

The Board was unsure as to whether or not this was a good purpose for the money and would like to speak with Chief Wallace.

Motion by Chairman Joe Trombley to table taking action on purchase order #510 to Tactical Distributors for the purchase of 20 duty jackets at a cost of $6,000.00.  Seconded by Vice-Chairman Tom Gauthier.  Motion carried 4-0.

ADMINISTRATOR’S REPORT

Town Administrator

Town Administrator Gregory C. Dodge wished incoming Town Administrator Jake Roger luck as he begins his duties with the Town of Epping.  He wished him a long career here.

Incoming Town Administrator

Jake Roger stated that he looked forward to working with the Selectmen and staff and residents.  He hopes to be here for a long time as well.

INDIVIDUAL SELECTMEN REPORTS

Selectman Tom Gauthier

Vice-Chairman Gauthier welcomed Jake Roger and wished him well.

He also passed along his condolences to Administrator Dodge at the passing of his Aunt.

Selectman Pam Tibbetts

Selectman Tibbetts said that she looked forward to working with Jake.

She also stated that the Board’s role may change a bit with the departure of Administrator Dodge since he does do a lot for the Board that makes their job easier.

She also offered condolences to Greg for the passing of his Aunt.

Selectman Tibbetts said that discussions have begun regarding the Block Party in October.  They are looking for a theme this year with the first meeting being in July.  Pam will keep the Board updated as things progress.

Selectman Bob Jordan

Selectman Jordan also passed along his condolences to Greg.

He welcomed Jake “aboard”. 

Chairman Joe Trombley

Chairman Trombley said that he hoped to have some time this week to go over the Transfer Station Policy with Administrator Dodge.

He has also gone through the Town’s Employee handbook and does not have a lot of revisions.

Regarding Police Union negotiations, he hoped to have a “soft” initial meeting to set up ground rules, etc. and to not have a negotiation per se.  Administrator Dodge advised the Chairman that any meeting is considered a negotiation and typically the first meeting is to set ground rules.  He also spoke with Russ Hero to discuss when a first meeting may happen.  Chairman Trombley has ideas on the new contract and reminded the Board that he played a critical part in implementing the new pay structure last contract.  He would like to see the process start sooner than later.  He does expect negotiations to be similar to the last negotiation but smoother.

PUBLIC COMMENTS
None.

ADJOURN

Motion by Vice-Chairman Tom Gauthier to adjourn the meeting.  Seconded by Selectman Bob Jordan.  Motion carried 4-0.

Meeting adjourned at 8:50 PM.

Respectfully Submitted:

Gregory C. Dodge

Town Administrator

_______________________________

Joe Trombley, Chairman

_______________________________

Tom Gauthier, Vice-Chairman

_______________________________

Bob Jordan, Selectman

_______________________________

Pamela Tibbetts, Selectman

Dated:   June 26, 2023

John Cody, Selectman was excused
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